
TO: Board of Administration for the   FROM:  Benjie Chua Foy 
Police and Fire Department 
Retirement Plan 

SUBJECT: Actuarial Services Agreement Amendment DATE:  March 25, 2024 
    _______________ ____________ 

Approved Date   
                                     

RECOMMENDATION 

Discussion and action to authorize the CEO to negotiate and execute the third amendment to the 
agreement between the Board of Administration for the Police and Fire Department Retirement Plan 
and Cheiron, Inc for actuarial services to add $100,000 for a not to exceed contract amount of 
$2,400,000. 

BACKGROUND 

Cheiron, Inc. (“Cheiron”) was selected as the Board’s actuary in May 2011 following a Request for 
Proposal (“RFP”) for actuarial services.  The Board entered into a three-year agreement with Cheiron, 
which was extended to June 2016 for a maximum contract amount of $1,350,000 following two 
amendments.  During the first half of 2016, an RFP for actuarial services was issued and Cheiron was 
selected as the Plan’s actuary for the term July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2021 for a maximum contract 
amount of $1,000,000.  A first amendment was made to add $500,000 to the contract in August 2018, 
and a second amendment added $800,000 and extended the contract to June 30, 2024 in February 2021. 
At the January 2024 meeting, the Board approved to extend the contract term to June 30, 2025 for an 
additional year instead of issuing an RFP.   

ANALYSIS 

By the end of fiscal year 2023-2024, Cheiron will have billed approximately $2,074,000 in fees, which 
include the pension and healthcare valuations, four experience studies, the Governmental Accounting 
Standards Board’s (“GASB”) 67/68 and 74/75 reports, as well as other consulting services.  All the fees 
for the services are fixed fee with escalation per year based on the prior year’s Consumer Price Index 
(“CPI”) rates.  The services that fluctuate on an annual basis is the consulting services, which is also a 
fixed fee with a starting base of $50,000 in the first year of the contract that includes 200 hours of 
services.  Anything more than the 200 hours is charged at the actuaries’ prevailing rate based on the level 
of staff.  Staff is requesting an additional $100,000 through the end of FY24-25 to allow for 
contingencies.  
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CONCLUSION 
 
Staff recommends the Board to authorize the CEO to negotiate and execute the third amendment to the 
agreement between the Board of Administration for the Police and Fire Department Retirement Plan and 
Cheiron, Inc for actuarial services to add $100,000 for a not to exceed contract amount of $2,400,000. 
 

 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 

         Benjie Chua Foy, Accounting Div. Manager 
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